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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING
OF THE MANCOS SCHOOL DISTRICT RE-6 BOARD OF EDUCATION 

ROOM #503 -- MANCOS WEST WING – MONDAY, MARCH 28, 2016, 7:00 P.M.

Work Session: During the Work Session, the Board members continued to discuss the topics 
which arose during the Board Retreat.
CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

The regular meeting of the Board of Education - Mancos School District RE-6 was called to order by Board President Blake Mitchell at 7:03 p.m. Mr. Mitchell led the Pledge of Allegiance, then welcomed everyone to the meeting and read the rules of the meeting.
	Blake Mitchell
	President
	Present

	Boe Hawkins
	Vice President
	Present

	Pamela Coppinger
	Secretary
	Present

	Monty L. Guiles
	Director
	Present

	
	
	

	Also in attendance:
	Brian Hanson
	Superintendent

	
	Chrissie Miller
	Business Manager

	
	Heath Showalter
	Dean of Students/AD

	
	Cathy Epps
	Pre K-5 Principal

	
	Adam Priestley
	Secondary Principal

	
	
	

	Visitors in the audience:  
	Kelli Diaz
	Montezuma School to Farm Project 

	
	Zoe Nelsen
	Montezuma School to Farm Project 

	
	Erin Bohm
	Montezuma School to Farm Project 

	
	Doris & Tori McKinley
	Montezuma School to Farm Project 
Parent/Student

	
	Tyler Surowicz
	Montezuma School to Farm Project
1st grade Teacher 

	
	Jacob Klopfenstein
	The Journal Reporter


APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION by Mr. Hawkins to approve the meeting agenda. 
Ms. Coppinger seconds.

AYE: Ms. Coppinger, Mr. Guiles, Mr. Hawkins, and Mr. Mitchell. NO: None. Motion carried 4-0.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION by Mr. Hawkins to approve the minutes from the February 22, 2016 Regular Meeting
Ms. Coppinger seconds.

AYE: Ms. Coppinger, Mr. Guiles, Mr. Hawkins, and Mr. Mitchell. NO: None. Motion carried 4-0.
PRESENTATIONS – RECOGNITION FROM DISTRICT OR BOARD

Mr. Hanson introduced the new director of the Montezuma School to Farm Project, Zoe Nelsen. Ms. Nelsen introduced her staff and supporters. She presented information on the history of the program at the school, the organization’s goals, and a request for $6,000 in funding. Erin Bohm introduced Tori McKinley, a 3rd Grade student at Mancos Elementary who made a statement on how much she has learned in the Garden class, and Tyler Surowicz, 1st Grade Teacher, who spoke in support of the Garden program. Ms. Bohm summarized her efforts to work with the MSD teachers one-on-one to improve lessons plans and overall collaboration.
Mr. Hanson and several Board members asked questions to clarify the information being presented. Mr. Hanson clarified that Ms. Nelsen is the new Director of the program. Mr. Hanson asked if we could not support the garden program, what that might mean. Ms. Nelsen replied that they would do all they could to keep the program going. He asked where the rest of the money comes from and Ms. Nelsen replied that it comes from a variety of sources. Mr. Guiles asked what NCCC is. Ms. Nelsen replied that is the National Civilian Community Corps. School to Farm Project was awarded a service team of 10 people and a leader for three months to work on various projects throughout Montezuma County. Mancos Valley Food Share is providing the funds for the High Tunnel. A location for the high tunnel was determined last year. Mr. Hawkins provided another possible source of funding, Southwest Round Table, to Ms. Nelsen. Mr. Mitchell asked about the funding they are requesting, noting that five years ago there was not a cost to the district. Ms. Nelsen said they hope that through their collaboration and improvement of the program, there would be a strong buy-in by the district. Ms. Bohm stated that the grantors are looking for that “buy-in” from the districts, and that has become more important to the grantors over the five years we have been involved.
Mr. Mitchell thanked the group for their presentation, and stated that the district does think the garden is important, but the state keeps cutting our funds, and there are many parts of our budget that will be taking a cut. Mr. Hanson asked Ms. Nelsen to be in touch with him to set up a meeting to discuss the Garden.
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

No one signed up to speak to the Board.
REPORTS FROM ADMINISTRATORS AND COMMITTEES

Superintendent’s Report – Mr. Hanson noted that a few things in his report are also included in the Discussion and Action Items, and he will go over that during the Discussion.
He addressed the idea of requesting a mil levy from the community in November 2017. The wish list of items for the mil levy request are: to improve the football and track facilities, and the Performance Center; connecting the Middle School and West Wing; improving the Multi-Purpose building and the Cafeteria area; creating a bus loop in front of the high school for safety; and improving the historic gym and bringing it back to our Varsity sports venue. Mr. Hanson has met with Dennis Humphries, an architect, and walked the grounds and discussed this wish list with him. Mr. Humphries is working on a proposal and detailed estimate of the costs of doing these projects. There are opportunities for two grants: GOCO, which would need to be done in conjunction with the Town of Mancos, and a BEST grant. Mr. Hanson will be going to Denver soon, and will be in touch with George K. Baum Company to begin to try to identify how much we could feasibly ask for. The bond would be the matching dollars for the two grants.
Mr. Hanson informed the Board that Cat Prenot has given a verbal notice that she will not be returning to the District.
Only have one letter of interest for the Board vacancy has been received: Tim Hunter. Mr. Hunter has just left on a month-long trip, and will not be here for the next meeting. Mr. Hanson explained the timeline of the vacancy process.
Mr. Hanson, Mr. Priestley, and Ms. Miller made an executive decision regarding the ASCENT program, and five-year seniors and class ranking. They decided that the students technically graduated last year, and will not be included in the class rankings for this year. Mr. Priestley and Mr. Hanson explained the ASCENT program as an opportunity for students to get one year of college while still technically in high school. He said that basically the District needs to clarify how this will work for students and parents.
Mr. Hanson also discussed the trend we have been experiencing of “free” programs that come into our school and then suddenly are not free anymore. He is not saying the programs are not quality, because they are all quality. These programs include the Garden, the Check and Connect Mentoring program, the Community Recycling Program, and the BOCES e-school and the West side coordinator. He said at some point in time we have to start to say no. 
He and Chrissie have started developing the budget. They have initial projections. Some items have gone up, in particular concurrent enrollment costs as more students take advantage of it. He presented a current summary of the finance act from the legislature for financing of public schools. He is projecting per pupil funding at $8200.
He also talked about the salary schedule and increasing salaries by possibly 10% across the board. He said we have to get our base higher and our steps higher. We have to do something to increase salaries. Mr. Hanson is including all staff in the salary increase. He will have numbers by the next board meeting.
On the subject of the Garden he related that Mr. Priestley is investigating creating an FFA program in our school. He wonders if having that program within our school could be used to enhance the garden program from within our school.
Contracts will be presented to the Board for approval at the April Meeting. We have verbally heard that two HS staff members will not be returning. Cathy will present a recommendation for a para a t the pre-school in April, but he has given permission for that person to begin this Friday. He would like to have multi-year contracts for our principals. He will visit with Mr. Farrington the attorney about how to accommodate the Tabor factor for those contracts. Many of the districts are going in that direction with multi-year contracts for the principals.
Mr. Mitchell asked Mr. Priestley and Ms. Epps if it would help raise moral to be able to increase salaries for staff. Mr. Priestley said it would be a tremendous help. Ms. Epps said it would be a validation of what a dedicated and gifted staff we have. She said it would really help some of the staff members to offset the raise in health insurance costs that occurred this year.
Elementary Principal’s Report – Ms. Epps talked about how many people applied for the Early Learning Center opening. She is planning on budgeting for three full rooms next year. She reviewed the rest of the items on her report. The Elementary School staff is reviewing new Math curriculum samples. In regards to Item H: the commitment to actively support and engage in the collective impact initiative servient the communities of Southwest Colorado--she said this group is looking at the whole child and bringing together all the agencies to help students in Southwest Colorado across the board from cradle to continuing education. She would like to table this item until she knows more and can provide more information. She is asking everyone to donate used I-phones to work with a program they have for students.
Mr. Guiles asked the new reporter from the Journal to introduce himself. His name is Jacob Klopfenstein, he is just in his fourth week there. He is originally from Indiana.
Secondary Principal’s Report – Mr. Priestley started off with the idea of creating an FFA club at our school. He spoke to Mr. Greenlee and they think they have at least 20-25 interested students. Right now we would not be a chapter, we would only be a club; it takes about five years to become a chapter. It would add CTE classes to our curriculum. He is also talking to a few people about getting grants to fund the program. We will need money to start the program. Mr. Hanson interjected that he thinks that the opportunities for what this could turn into for the district are endless. Imagine our students teaching the younger students about the garden, students could also raise beef for the district. 
Mr. Priestley also reviewed Graduation Guidelines, he has not heard back from any parents, so he mailed a copy to all of the parents. He will conduct a public forum on April 6 at 6 pm in the high school conference room. For State testing we have a 53% opt- out in both the high school and middle school. He is also speaking to teachers about some of the subjects that came up at the Board retreat. Some of them would like to set up an advisory committee to discuss how to address many of the topics at the High School. He is also putting together a Parent Involvement Task Force to look at building parent involvement.

He provided the Board with a calendar of upcoming events. The first event on April 14 will be a Mock Crash, set up by the state patrol on Beech Street. This involves two cars wrecking on the street. There will be lights, sirens, helicopters and rescue personnel on scene to make it as real as possible. The state patrol officer who is conducting it has done this around the state fourteen times. A reverse 411 call will go out to students’ parents and staff the night before to alert them.
Dean of Student’s Report – Mr. Showalter reviewed the Lock Down Drill conducted this month. The entire school did well. He also reviewed the end of the basketball season. Both HS teams went on to Regionals. Spring sports are underway, with growing numbers on all teams – 35 in the high school and 40 in the middle school.
Accountability Committee Report – No one at the meeting attended the meeting. Ms. Epps reported that it was a short meeting because many people were missing.
BOCES Report – BOCES has not met yet.
Business Managers Report and Financial Statements – Ms. Miller reported that everything is going along as planned. Budget preparation is underway.
FINANCIAL REPORT

Approve Bills

MOTION by Mr. Hawkins to approve the bills as presented.
Ms. Coppinger seconds.

AYE: Ms. Coppinger, Mr. Guiles, Mr. Hawkins, and Mr. Mitchell. NO: None. Motion carried 4-0.

DISCUSSION ITEMS
2016-2017 Calendar – Mr. Hawkins asked why the Elementary School starts later than the Secondary Schools. Mr. Hanson replied that it is driven by the secondary needing more time during their day. Elementary students go to the bus on their own without the older students. Mr. Hanson explained the reasoning behind the changes in the calendar. Most changes occurred because of when holidays fall. Mr. Mitchell suggested that the Christmas break start earlier and end sooner. Mr. Guiles concurred. Mr. Hanson said he would present all of the suggestions made by the Board to the committee. Ms. Epps said that if the date is moved, the first semester will end in January.
Mr. Hanson asked the Board if there were any questions regarding the change in Policy JEB – Entrance Age Requirements. Mr. Mitchell asked if that would affect any of the current families. Ms. Epps said only one family would be affected and she would be talking to them about the change.
Mr. Hanson began the discussion on Policy GBGM – Staff Extended Leaves of Absence and Kelly Gregory’s request for Sabbatical. There is no current policy for Ms. Gregory to take a Sabbatical. The other personnel who our currently on leave, fall under the FMLA (Family Leave Act). He found this policy and is offering it for consideration. Mr. Hanson said that we are really not looking at a policy for Sabbatical, we are looking at a policy for a leave of absence. Mr. Hanson said that he does not want a policy that is based on a person, he wants a sound policy based on everyone. Mr. Guiles asked if we had to have a policy in order to make this decision. The Board discussed the situation at length, and Mr. Hanson recommended that they adopt a policy on leaves of absence.
Mr. Mitchell read a summary of Mr. Hanson’s evaluation. Overall Mr. Hanson received a glowing evaluation and the Board thinks he is doing an excellent job and they would like to extend his contract. Mr. Mitchell will have recommendations for the Board at the next meeting.
OPPORTUNITY FOR CONSENT MOTION

MOTION by Mr. Hawkins to consent to Action Items: All items except 11 A2 and 11 H.
Ms. Coppinger seconds.
AYE: Ms. Coppinger, Mr. Guiles, Mr. Hawkins, and Mr. Mitchell.  NO: None. Motion carried 4-0.
ACTION ITEMS

A. Policy 1st Reading 

1) Policy JEB – Entrance Age Requirements
APPROVED by consent.

2) GBGM – Staff Extended Leaves of Absence
MOTION by Mr. Hawkins to approve Action Items A1, B, C, D, E, F, G, I, and J. 
Ms. Coppinger seconds.

AYE: None. NO: Ms. Coppinger, Mr. Guiles, Mr. Hawkins, and Mr. Mitchell. Motion defeated 4-0.
B. Act on Recommendation to approve the resignation of Kerri Morgan from the Early Learning Center. 
APPROVED by consent.

C. Act on Recommendation to hire Trey Gordinier as Assistant High School Boys/Girls Track coach.
APPROVED by consent.

D. Act on Recommendation to hire Kalyn Boyer as Assistant High School Boys/Girls Track coach.
APPROVED by consent.

E. Act on Recommendation to hire Josh Gardner as Assistant Middle School Boys/Girls Track coach.
APPROVED by consent.

F. Act on Recommendation to hire Brandi Durr as Assistant Middle School Boys/Girls Track coach 1/3 of the season.
APPROVED by consent.

G. Act on Recommendation to hire Audrey Huver as Transportation Paraprofessional.
APPROVED by consent.

H. Act on Resolution “Commitment to Actively Support and Engage in the Collective Impact Initiative Serving the Communities of Southwest Colorado.”
MOTION by Mr. Hawkins to table Item H.

Ms. Coppinger seconds.

AYE: Ms. Coppinger, Mr. Guiles, Mr. Hawkins, and Mr. Mitchell. NO: None. Motion carried 4-0.

I. 1st Reading: 2016-2017 Academic Calendar
APPROVED by consent.

J. Approve updates to the 2015-16 Substitute List
APPROVED by consent.

CORRESPONDENCE
There was no correspondence to review.
UPCOMING/OLD BUSINESS
Next meeting: April 18, 2016. All agreed.

CONCLUSION OF PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The reporter asked how the other action items were approved, and Mr. Mitchell explained that they had been voted on during the consent motion.
ADJOURNMENT

The Board adjourned by consensus at 9:50 p.m.

_____________________________________________

Blake Mitchell, President

_____________________________________________

Pamela Coppinger, Secretary
